St ANDREW’S CHURCH, STAPLEFORD

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL
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MINUTES OF THE PCC MEETING – Thursday 28 November 2019
Please note that financial statements, notes, diary, sub-committee reports etc, are pre-circulated and filed with the minutes in the official PCC file, with key points recorded. Any discussions or decisions arising from such documents are recorded in the following text.
Present: Simon Taylor, Chris Bow, Oliver Challis, Mary Cooper, Alastair MacGregor, Lisa MacGregor, Rob Needle, Jackie Nettleton, Eleanor Norman, Romie Ridley, Alice Rouse, Nicky West

Apologies: Alice Barlow, Clare Coates, Simon Humphrey, Lizzie Taylor
The meeting opened with a reading from Psalm 131 and prayers.
134.19 
The minutes of the meeting held on 26 September 2019 were approved without amendment and signed.
135.19

Finance: Chris Bow reported. The accounts to 31 October 2019, a discussion document on the reserves policy and a note about medium to long term financial planning are on file. 
a. Current position. Operating deficit just over £7,000 (not changed since last meeting). £4,500 more expected by the end of the year. Estate Fund will be on budget. Nachingwea fund: not much activity in the last 2 months. General fund: deficit of £10,000+. Income is declining slightly – collections and donations are down, but regular giving is broadly constant. Magazine sales and advertising are doing well. Next year, magazine income and expenses will be taken out of the General Fund as we have committed to giving away the surplus. 
b. Reserves policy. As a charity we are obliged to have a reserves policy; if trustees can’t justify their reserves, they should be doing something with it. Do we have enough reserves, or too much, and how do we justify reserves? The Archbishops Council has given pro forma guidance on how to formulate a policy. After discussion, Simon suggested, following the discussion document, that the appropriate sum to have in reserves is about £70,000. In our policy we can justify holding more at the present time as the church is considering spending capital in its vision project. A policy was agreed in the following terms: 
It is the policy of St Andrew’s Church, Stapleford to hold in reserves the equivalent of three months’ general running costs and three years’ annual deficit of income versus expenditure. It is also our policy to hold an amount for likely building works arising from the church’s next quinquennial inspection. This policy will be reviewed in twelve months’ time, unless the PCC determines that the church’s circumstances have changed sufficiently to warrant an earlier review. The appropriate sum to hold in reserve for these purposes at the present time is £70,000.
The PCC believe that, at present, we have about £70,000 in reserves above what is required. The continued holding of those additional funds is justified because the church is actively considering capital expenditure in its ongoing vision project.
c. Medium to long term planning. The deficit this year is larger than expected. We have to either increase income or reduce costs or both. As regards income, we are already encouraging more giving by electronic means, but need also to encourage legacies and have ways of  reminding people regularly about the need for and ways to give, and make it easy for people to give. In the longer term, it was necessary to create a positive vision for the future for congregation and community which people can rally round. As regards expenditure a careful review of all our spending is needed. Our mission giving this year is more generous than anticipated because the Messenger surplus is likely to be high this year; we will give away whole profit of Messenger but will use the profit to support SSYI, YouthInc and Age UK/Warden Scheme as well as going to community-chosen causes. A budget needs to be set (in January) and monitored. Power/gas contracts have been reviewed and green contacts are coming next year. Rob offered to help Alastair & Chris with budgetary options to be presented at the January meeting and signed off in March.
136.19 Vision for buildings. The results of the congregational questionnaire are on file. They were discussed. There were very few dissenting voices, and the congregation were broadly in favour of what we came up with at the last meeting. Rob pointed out there was little in the questionnaire people could disagree with. Alastair has separated out hopes and fears from whether respondents agreed or disagreed with and set out a revised vision to take into account the consultation. Jackie was disappointed that not more responses were received (37). Alastair suggested putting questionnaire in the Messenger, putting the same questions to the village as were put to congregation. From our point of view we need to find out what people see as important, but must keep to our fundamental worship and mission principles. Specific proposals of what we’re trying to achieve shouldn’t be made until we have canvassed the community. Jackie suggested asking community what they would like to see us do. Chris thought people needed to know the implications of specifically what might happen to the church. Alice thought there was nothing to lose by sharing the vision with a wider audience. Similar questions should be asked of community as of congregation in order to be able to compare responses. It was suggested that the questionnaire could be publicised through all village societies and possibly in a village mail shot. Distribute widely and try to get representative view. Alice suggested there should be specific question about disability. Action: Alastair to lead on next stage of consultation with the village community. 
137.19  All Age services. Notes of the proposal are on file. Simon had asked Clare to give this issue some thought. Messy church is doing well but those attending have not integrated into the wider church. The obvious place where that might begin to happen would be in All Age services. There was a discussion about the positives and negatives of having the choir sit in the congregation. Simon emphasized that he was asking for permission to experiment carefully. This was given.

138.19  Governance. Notes are on file. There has been no volunteer for the role of PCC secretary; will have to go to wider church if no one comes forward from PCC. Action: Simon will circulate a note on the PCC secretary’s duties. 
139.19  Reaching out to Stapleford. Notes are on file. Nicky showed the badges for the welcome team. Good progress is being made in a number of areas. A further review of areas to consider will take place next year.
140.19  Bishop’s Pastoral Order. Alastair updated the meeting. Alastair, Rob, Mary and Felicity Cooke met with Archdeacon Alex Hughes. Alastair showed the poster he has made to show what is going on at St Andrew’s. The meeting had been positive. The Archdeacon had understood the concern that Stapleford is able to continue to function well and as it does at present even if there are changes of personnel. 

Alex has agreed to speak to the bishop about:

· the feasibility of amending a BPO – Simon and Alastair believe that this is possible but he wanted to check,

· amending the BPO, in the ways we discussed, to support the ministry and mission in Stapleford, and

· making it possible for house-for-duty clergy to be incumbents where it makes sense to do so.
141.19  Safeguarding. The report is on file. 
142.19  Diary review. The draft diary is on file. The proposed sermon series on Real Life will be deferred from January. Simon was thanked for organising series of talks on Science & Christianity. 
142.19  Sub-committee and group reports

a. Youth & children. No report
b. Events. No report
c. Prayer/House groups. Report on file
d. MU. No report
e. Stapleford-Nachingwea Link. Report on file
f. St Andrew’s Children’s Society Partnership. Report on file
g. Fabric. No report
h. Johnson Hall. Report on file
i. Friends of St Andrew’s. No report
j. Deanery. No report
k. Community Warden Scheme. Report on file
l. YouthInc. Report on file
143.19  Matters arising from minutes of last meeting not dealt with elsewhere.
Nothing was raised
144.19  Correspondence
None had been received
145.19 Any other business
Jackie set out details of the Christmas Tree Festival.
146.19  Date of next meeting
23 January 2020
The meeting closed with the Grace.
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